
First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, November 15, 2020

Zoom platform
In attendance:  George Banziger, Mike Bailey, Adeline Bailey,Vic Elam, Rebecca Phillips, Joe Baker, Jim Grecni, Debra Miller, Chris Jacobs, Kelcey Jacobs, Maggie Meyer, (Steve Meyer?), Dave Ballantyne, Shari Ballantyne, Cindy Taylor, Katie O'Neill, and Dawn Hewitt, co-chair. 
Dawn called the meeting to order at 12:35 p.m. 
Minutes of the October meeting were approved without clarification from Mike Chisholm on info he had presented about the DuPont Clear Into the Future grant.
Deep Rock Disposal facility - Report on Next Steps 
Prior to the meeting, George Banziger emailed a status report on communications with Ohio Department of Natural Resources and coalition work toward a moratorium on injection wells, particularly those in Washington County. His report is included as an addendum at the end of these minutes.  

Several GSC members have contacted Adam Schroeder at the ODNR requesting information (questions suggested by George) about injection wells. Both George and Dawn have received responses from Mr. Schroeder, including spread sheets listing information about number of wells, well depth, capacity, inspections and infractions. Dawn said there were discrepancies when comparing the reports they received, particularly in the well count for Washington County and the state. George shared some of the spreadsheets, which he continues to evaluate. Areas of concern are the lack of violations reported since 2007, and no information about sanctions or penalties for violations. Chris Jacobs noted that the fee structure originally proposed for well waste deposition would have benefited the counties where wells were located, but much of the waste was from out of state, so Ohio couldn't impose those fees  because it would involve interstate commerce.

Cindy Taylor wondered what information was available about what happens when a well reaches capacity.

A recent breach in one of the Washington County wells is also concerning. George said Marietta City Engineer Joe Tucker lives near the well in question, and Tucker and George have asked about  Marietta Times coverage of the breach. ODNR is investigating the breach for any evidence of contamination to aquifers, but aquifers are generally much less endangered by the well itself, since injection wells are much deeper than the aquifers. Vic Elam asked if pipelines carrying the waste to the wells are inspected. Cindy said we should also inquire about inspections on temporary storage tanks for waste fluids that will be piped to the injection wells.  Dawn asked if old, spent,  oil and gas wells are used as injection wells. George said they were not permitted to do that; Katie O'Neill said by law injection wells could not be located near coal mines. Dave Ballantyne said that  injection wells might be established by drilling through old wells. [GSC members: Is this accourately explained here?] George reported that Ohio House Rep. Jay Edwards had made some effort to respond to complaints by oil and gas producers who claim their producing wells are being impacted by fracking waste from injection wells. George remarked that he is trying to find common ground  with those O & G producers.  Katie said she discusses economics first, asking whether anyone would accept barrels of radioactive stuff in their backyard for a nickel or two dimes a barrel.

Maggie Meyer asked who are the enablers in the situation, and whether there has been any local press action around these concerns. George referred her to the previous discussions with the Times reporter, Janelle Patterson, who has said she will pursue the story.

Katie referenced a case in Hawaii where Maui county partially treated waste water injected into ground wells meandered for half a mile and ended up in the ocean. The Supreme Court ruled in favor of the petitioning environmental groups, citing the Clean Water Act requiring permits and treatment of any waste (water) released into surface "waters of the US." If ground water is proven to have  been contaminated by injection well waste, Katie thinks the precedent could open a way to contest injection wells at the federal level. (States have jurisdiction over ground waters.)

Dawn thanked George for his continued efforts on injection wells, and expressed appreciation for Katie's expertise. 

Williamstown Wetlands 
Dawn discussed aspects of the situation regarding the Wetlands area in Williamstown. Some pertinent points:

· Three groups are concerned about the possible filling in of the Wetlands area, established with grants in 2007. 

· The property is owned by the current owner of DaVinci's restaurant. The owner would like to create access to the restaurant parking lot coming off Waverly Road, because she is interested in building a casino at the back side of the lot. 

· The Williamstown Womens Club had a 10-year contract/lease with the previous owners of the restaurant and property. The current owner did not renew the contract in 2017.

· There is a city council meeting Tuesday evening, where citizens may wish to express their concerns about losing this valuable ecological tract.

Katie said there may be EPA statutes that can be applied to this case, and she offered to send information to Dawn, who will be attending the meeting.

Jim Grecni suggested that nature lovers might take time to visit the site and demonstrate appreciation for its value. However, Dawn stated that since it is privately owned property, there are "No Trespassing" signs on the DaVinci side access to the Wetlands.
DuPont Grant: Projects and status 

Rebecca Phillips reported on the first phases of establishing the pollinator garden planned on the west bank of the Muskingum. With permission from the Safety Service director, a crew of workers from GSC (Rebecca, Vic Elam, Dawn Hewitt, Maggie Meyer, Jim Grecni, George Banziger, Dave and Shari Ballantyne) rescued desirable plants from the area, and followed up with laying down black plastic to solarize the area in preparation for next spring planting. A final reading of the Resolution before city council will most likely be done in December. No press has been notified since the beginning phases are not officially approved. Rebecca said that some winter sowing may begin in the next month.

A coordinator is needed for the solar charging bench project. Dave Ballantyne said he has been waiting to hear from Rebecca about next steps for city expectations regarding the solar-powered charging bench project before working on cost and availability of products suitable for placement. She said Main Street West leader Jackson Patterson may be open to further discussion about placing the bench on the west side closer to the planting area. 

Adeline asked about the current status of the grant monies - has anything been received?. Dawn will ask Rev. Kat and Mike Chisholm about where things stand. Rebecca will review the budget figures to see how the funding was to be distributed for the two projects. She is keeping records of any expenses to date.
Marietta  East side riverbank endangerment
Numerous trees have been removed from the Goose Creek banks and East Muskingum River bank behind the Armory and Post Office in Marietta. The ground has been largely cleared of vegetation. Citizens are concerned about runoff and riverbank degradation. The City Development Office and mayor said the clearing had been approved as part of a harbor development project, but no one seems to be aware of any written plan for the project, although Rebecca was told that Chip Pickering and Nick Arnold are involved in creating a plan - apparently much to Nick Arnold's surprise. 

Concerned residents are advised to contact the Development Office with concerns immediately. 
Bees, Political Signs, and Masks
Dave asked about projects involving facemasks and fundraising for gaining Bee City status. Rebecca said Williamstown had received recognition as such, and that it would be great if Marietta would seek that designation. Katie said a group in Columbus was seeking that designation. Adeline and Cindy mentioned a Mid-Ohio Valley Climate Action recycling project: collecting political sign to be used as winter insulation in bee hives. Adeline's request to use FUUSM as a collection site for the signs was approved. (MOVCA is also working on a purchase of facemasks not related to the signs for the bees, but the idea for both projects originated with MOVCA member Aaron Dunbar.) 
Sustainable Marietta Forum
Annie Warmke has proposed that GSC look at creating the forum online. There was general agreement that none of the committee had energy or inclination to work on this idea at the present time. Adeline reminded the committee that MOVCA is holding a $200 donation toward a forum whenever it takes place in whatever form; Dawn mentioned $100 from Sierra Club. 

Dave said getting the solar bench project underway would open doors for further approaches to the forum and other aspects of sustainability.

Cindy announced that a major study was just published by the Center for Sustainable Business, University of Pittsburgh with good information justifying the role of green energy solutions. It specifically deals with the Ohio River Basin region which includes us. She supplied a link to the plan: “Marshall Plan for Middle America”
https://www.sustainablebusiness.pitt.edu/research/marshall-plan-middle-america
GSC April Worship Service
GSC has been asked to present a worship service  in April on the 2020-2021 theme, probably near Earth Day (April 22). Rebecca said it would also be an opportune time to invite volunteers to help with the riverbank planting project. She is willing to give the reflection. Maggie volunteered to help lead the service.
Citizens' Climate Lobby  The Marietta CCL group will meet Monday, November 16, at 7:00 p.m. on Zoom. Anyone interested is invited to attend. Dave or George will supply the meeting link to the Green list.
 
MOVCA Activities 
Adeline announced that MOVCA will be hosting their November Third Thursday program on Zoom this coming Thursday, November 19th, at 7:00 p.m. The program will involve several short videos delivering "messages from the future" with speakers on things that are underway locally, including a presentation by Rebecca on the riverbank project. She will email a link to the meeting to the Green list.
Other Items 
Jim Grecni announced a Sierra Club training session Tuesday at 6:00 p.m. involving efforts to repeal Ohio HB-6.

Shari Ballantyne offered use of the Ballantyne greenhouse to help start plants for GSC projects or other activities
The meeting was adjourned at 1:49 p.m.
Next meeting: December 20, 2020, (probably on Zoom; time to be announced) 

Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe

Addendum: George Banziger's report 

Deep Rock Next Steps

Status Report – November 15, 2020

Several groups have been involved in attempting to oppose the application of Deep Rock Disposal to the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers for a barge offload facility just south of Marietta. These groups have included Buckeye Environmental Network, Ohio Valley Environmental Coalition, Earth Justice, Fair Shakes Environmental Services, Ohio River Valley Concerned Citizens, Sierra Club, and FUUSM Green Sanctuary. Since the USACE approved Deep Rock's application  last month, this coalition recently met to discuss what further action could be taken about the barge offload facility and, more broadly,  the issue of injection wells, particularly those in Washington County.  Washington County leads the state in number of injection wells, i.e., those wells where fracking waste, usually referred to as “brine water,” is forced deeply underground.  A representative of one of these groups indicated that he believes that USACE was in violation of  the National Environmental Policy Act by not providing for adequate public input  on the Deep Rock application; he will be pursuing this matter.

            After some discussion the group decided to address the issue of injection wells, which are permitted and overseen by the Ohio Department of Natural Resources, Division of Oil & Gas Resource Management.  ODNR refers to these wells as Class II Salt Water Injection Wells 


Here are some facts about injection wells in Washington County:



-Number of injection wells  - 14 (highest in the state)



-Number of bbls injected in these 14 wells in 2019 – 8.1 million (2nd highest  in the state; 


Guernsey County with only seven wells had a slightly higher amount)



-Number of bbls injected in 2018 – 3.1 million



-Number of bbls injected in 2017 – 6.8 million



-Proportion of bbls from out of state – 67.9% (the state receives $.20/bbl for out-of-



state waste and $.05/bbl for in-state)

     ODNR is under some scrutiny because of a breach in one of these injection wells (Red Bird #4 , aka #24), which is located in Dunham Township (Vincent area of Washington County).  As result of this breach ODNR sent out a letter on September 18, 202 to 1297 households in the area stating that this breach occurred and that no danger to oil & gas production wells were noted. Some municipal water systems (Belpre & Little Hocking) were informed of this breach and were told by Ohio EPA that there was no danger since the depth of injection wells is so much greater than water aquifers. Only three of the 1297  households responded with a letter to ODNR. 

    Some oil & gas producers in Washington County have complained that their production wells have been destroyed by these injection wells and have asked State Representative Jay Edwards (94th District)  to assist. To date, there is no progress on any legislative intervention to address this issue.  These oil & gas producers have hired a legal firm to arrange some litigation against the companies which own these injection wells. No action yet on this litigation.

      I contacted State Senator Frank Hoagland about my concerns regarding these injection wells. His office contacted ODNR on my behalf; ODNR just responded by stating what their permitting and inspection process is. I contacted State Representative Don Jones (95th District) about this matter—no response yet.

      I was advised by Roxanne Groff of Athens, one of the members of our coalition, to contact Adam Schroeder (Adam.Schroeder@dnr.ohio.gov) with questions about my concerns regarding these injection wells. I contacted him  on November 9 asking his response to four questions:

 1. How many injection wells are there in Washington County?

  2. How many barrels of brine waste were injected in these wells in 2019?

3. How deep are these injection wells?

4. May I have copies of the inspection reports from these wells in Washington County?
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Mr. Schroeder responded the same day with information on the 14 wells in our county, their depths, and the complete list of inspection reports (1195 of them), compliance notices (26) & violation reports (23). I am still reviewing the inspection reports, but in my preliminary observation I  have noted that there was a 62% increase in number of inspection reports from 2016 to 2019. Almost all the violation reports are from just two companies. There were no violation reports after 2007, and only two compliance notices in 2019.

        In response to the information Mr. Schroeder provided, I posed additional questions:

          -Are the depths of these injection wells affecting production wells (similar depths)?

          -Are inspection reports announced to owners ahead of time and what is the appropriate pressure at the tubing an annulus locations of each well?

          -There were numerous compliance notices on well #34-167-23999-Was any action taken against this owner?

· Any violations since 2007 and what actions were taken on the owners of two wells with multiple violations?

     I sent a message to the Green Sanctuary Committee asking them to contact Mr. Schroeder with the same four questions I had asked and further questions (What are the exact locations of the wells in Washington County &  how frequently are wells inspected?). At least five GSC members sent questions  to Mr. Schroeder. Up until my queries to Mr. Schroeder, I don't think ODNR has received any other messages from residents of the county.

       Coalition members are still working on acquiring information from ODNR and other sources, but at this point our concerns are:

1. There seem to be no sanctions by ODNR against owners of injection wells for compliance issues or violations.

2. In the face of several violations and the recent breach on Red Bird #4 well, ODNR continues to issue permits for injection wells in the county.

3. Oversight of these injections wells in Washington County and throughout the state seems to be weak and ineffectual.

     Our overall objective is to press for a moratorium of permitting additional injection wells in the state  until these issues of oversight and enforcement are adequately addressed. We are not ready to make this formal request for a moratorium yet. 

      GSC members are urged to continue to pose questions to ODNR about these injection wells in the county and to urge state legislators to strengthen oversight and enforcement of these injection wells.

George Banziger


